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FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR
December

19 	 Diversity Task Force, OCF Office

January
7 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

Northwest Youth Corps,  
2621 Augusta St, Eugene

9	 FAIR FAMILY NEWS DEADLINE
9 	 Craft Committee, 5:30 pm, OCF Office
10 	 Community Village General Meeting, 

7 pm, Unitarian Universalist Church, 
1685 W 13the Ave, Eugene

15 	 LUMP, 7 pm, OCF Office
20 	 Path Planning, 12pm, Town Office 
23 	 Food Committee, 5:30pm, OCF Office
24	 Elders Committee, 7-9pm, Growers 

Market, 454 Willamette St, Eugene
28 	 Diversity Task Force, 6 pm, OCF Office
28 	 Board of Directors Budget Meeting, 

7pm, Northwest Youth Corps, 2621 
Augusta St, Eugene

February
7 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7pm, 

Northwest Youth Corps, 2621 Augusta 
St, Eugene

12 	 LUMP, 7pm, OCF Office
13 	 Craft Committee, 5:30pm, OCF Office
14 	 Community Village General Meeting, 

7pm, Unitarian Universalist Church, 
1685 W 13th Ave, Eugene

15 	 Applications to sell a new craft at 2019 
Fair available

25 	 Diversity Task Force, 6pm, OCF Office
27 	 Food Committee, 5:30pm, OCF Office

FFN
COOL KIDS

Happy Birthday  
Capricorns!

Here’s a shout out to all our great Fair family 
members! Every one of you deserves recogni-
tion for your hard work for the Fair!

Tell us your name; your email address to be 
notified of the online version of the newsletter; 
your crew or booth number; name of your 
leader or booth rep; name of person who can 
verify your participation, and your mailing 
address if applying for membership.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: office@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or 
Voting Membership List

KEEP
IN

TOUCH

Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)

50 Years of History
The 50th Anniversary Task Force believes honoring and celebrat-

ing all the hard work everyone has put into the Fair is as essential 
as our event. We plan to create 11x17 framed plaques to place in 
prominent spots that tell stories about specific places in the Fair and 
in time, in pictures and words.

•	Booth folks, have you been making and selling your craft or food 
item at the Fair for 25 years or more? Do you have a few photos 
of your booth from years past? Do you have a short but pithy 
story to tell? Or just a few words about when you started selling 

at the Fair? Did your successful business start with a booth at the 
Fair?

•	Crew folks — you, too. Do you have photos and stories of your 
crew from years past?

Please send us a couple of photos we can use and about 100 words 
to: 50thocf@oregoncountryfair.org with the subject HISTORICAL 
MARKER telling us your story. Booth folks, let us know the name 
and number of your booth; crew folks please let us know the best 
spot to place your plaque. It’s time to celebrate us!!

Do you have art you’ve created that depicts the 
Fair? Perhaps you took a photo in 1983 of the mud 
or you’ve painted a Main Stage performance. We 
would love to hear from you if you do. As part of 
our 50th anniversary celebration, a gallery in Eu-
gene has agreed to give us some space to exhibit 
paintings and photos of any size created by Fair 
family showing the Fair itself. The exhibit would 

run from mid-June until mid-July. Pieces would need to be sent or 
submitted ready to hang and will be returned to you.

If you would like your art to be considered for display, please write 

to 50thocf@oregoncountryfair.org by January 1 with the subject line 
ART EXHIBIT. Please describe your art (a photo of it would be fabu-
lous), telling us the size and medium of the piece. If we can accept 
your piece, we will ask you to submit it to us ready to hang.

We’ll have a very special opening featuring Oregon Country Fair 
entertainers. All art will be tagged with the artist’s name and contact 
info.

We want to hear from crew folks, booth participants, entertainers, 
elders, teens — anyone affiliated with the Fair who has an art piece 
that captures this amazing, magical event that has captivated us for 
the last 50 years.

Fifty years next summer! Our Essential 
Event has made an impact on everyone who 
has helped make it so. Fifty years of gather-
ings, of family, food, music and fun have left 
impressions and memories that illuminate 
your Fair life. Volunteers, staff, crafters, food 

booth participants, Elders, teens, entertainers, 
Community Village, Energy Park, Culture Jam 
participants have all played a significant role 
in creating the rich history of the Fair — so tell 
us your story.

Don’t worry if you aren’t a “writer.” If some-

one you know tells a great Fair tale, just write 
what they say. You don’t have to write an epic; 
just take your own Trip down Memory Lane 
and share what it is you have loved sharing all 
these years. Write to FFN@oregoncountryfair.
org and let us make a story quilt!

Call for Fair Art

50 Lifetimes in Your Stories

Michael “Frost” Ottenhausen
Suzi “Icicles” Prozanski
Mary “Chillin’” Doyon
Kim “Glacier” Griggs

Brad “Cold Storage” Lerch
Mary “Blizzard” Callaghan
Niki “Goosebumps” Harris

Dan “Snowman” Cohn
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541-525-1611www.roseelectrolysis.com

•Conviniently located in South Eugene
•Ask about our free consulations
•Open Saturdays

Yahsolait Rose, Licensed Electrologist

Permenant Hair Removal

12/31   Psychedelic Ball feat. LSD &
              Search For God / The Blimp
              Egotones / Scared Trees & more
1/4        Show Some Love - A Benefit for 
              Paradise Fire Relief
1/10      The Graduating Class / Smear
1/18      Soul Vibrator / Swatkins    
1/23      Andre Nickatina
1/24      Soul Deception / Astro Gala
1/26      Jojo Abot
1/31      Adrian & Meridith

Recently Unclassified 
Material

We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 
words for $5 each, per issue. Send 
listing with $5 to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 442 
Lawrence St. Eugene, OR 97401. For 
questions, information about display 
underwriting and to submit listings, 
Email bradlerch@aol.com 

Find OpalBlue at Holiday Mar-
ket the last two weekends: Dec 
15-16 & 22-24 Booth #159. Happy 
Holidays!!

Broadcasting 24/7KOCF
92.5 FM

PROCESS WORK 

with

Richard Grimaldi,  
M P W

Expand creative and 
joyous living with 

yourself, others and 
the larger world

(541) 344-7604
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This newsletter is for the Oregon 
Country Fair Family and all material is 
volunteered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. 
They will be edited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair Affiliation and 
a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS

Dear Fair Family,
As we enter the holiday season, our thoughts 

and hearts turn to the concept of gratitude.
Gratitude is a powerful action. There are 

numerous studies on the effects of gratitude. 
Exercising gratitude can combat depression, 
improve physical and psychological health, and 
even help you sleep better.

As a Fair Family, we claim to be family. This 
year during the season of gratitude, I challenge 
you to give thanks to those who hold the thank-
less, year-round jobs of the Fair. The Operations 
Manager, Site Manager, Assistant Manager, 
Groundskeeper and Office Staff not only keep 
the Fair running year round (because there are 
things that have to be attended to year round), 
but this year they are short staffed and doing 

more than just their own job.
As a family we have not been treating these 

people with love and respect, but disdain, criti-
cism and even ridicule.

We need to walk our talk! Be a family. Give 
some gratitude to those who take care of the 
hard work of the Fair every day, even though 
they’ve not been treated well.

You get extra bonus points if you write a let-
ter of gratitude and post it as publicly as you 
criticized them.

If you cannot think of anything they’ve done 
that you should be grateful for, then please look 
at their job description and find something.

Wishing you all a Grateful Holiday Season,
Katy Parker
Booth Registration

Gratitude

Sound Bites
by Dean Middleton, Station Manager of KOCF-LPFM

I have to admit with the sixth month of retirement 
upon me, my day to day is slowly changing. I’ve been 
very busy but in new ways. Not having to punch the 
8:00-to-5:00 time clock has been both a blessing and a 
curse. The blessing is that I’ve found myself taking up 
more physical daily activities and less with sitting at a 
computer. The curse is I get no days off.

But here I am at the computer again. It’s like visiting 
an old friend.

I hope you have picked up from my earlier Sound Bites articles or 
perhaps my reports to the Board of Directors that KOCF is moving its 
transmitter to a new location. This will allow many more of you access 
to our radio signal. The move will come with costs. We are anticipating 
somewhere between $10,000 to $15,000. That’s why I’m writing today. 

We really need your help again! When we built the station, we asked for 
your help and we raised over $9,000. It was enough to get the critical 
pieces to build the station. Our new move brings a new set of challenges 
and expenses.

It’s the end of the year and many of us give to our favorite nonprofit at 
this time. It’s a way we share our abundance and prosperity. I’m asking 
you make a donation to KOCF. It could be as little as $20 or as much 
a $1,000. I use this range because the station has seen these donation 
amounts before.

Send your check to the Fair Office, 442 Lawrence St., Eugene, OR 97401 
or to the radio station, P.O. Box 923, Veneta, OR 97487. Make the check 
out to KOCF. Or if you are in the digital realm, go to KOCF.org and go to 
the bottom of the page and press donate. It will take you to Pay Pal. Your 
donation is tax deductible. Thank You!

When I was a child back in 1968, we lived in California. On my 
summer breaks my mom would always want to come to Oregon 
because when she was a child, she lived in Lakeside on the coast. 
That must have been like in 1928 or so. I guess she always had a 
love for Oregon.

Mama would pack up our little trailer with all of our supplies 
and we would set out on our journey north to Oregon from Los 
Angeles. My mom was so smart and strong and brave to be able 
to hitch up and take off, and when her lead foot hit the gas, she 
wouldn’t stop until we reached the border of California and Or-
egon. Then it was smooth sailing all the way to Eugene and on 
to Armitage State Park, where we would set up camp in our little 
trailer. My mom and I would drive around and go sightseeing, 
berry picking and just relaxing at camp by the beautiful McKenzie 
River.

Well this particular summer was the very first Oregon Country 
Fair! When we pulled in to the state park, the park ranger told my 
mom that a bunch of gypsies were camping there as well and to be 
cautious. I thought cautious? Cautious of what? (I was a spunky 
kid and sometimes a handful. Mom said that she was going to 
sell me to the gypsies someday!) My mom told me to stay in our 
campsite and that was sooooo boring. As I was sitting there, a 
little girl about my age came up to me and showed me her new 
baby kitten. I asked my mom if I could go play and she said yes, 
so I went and played. 

The little girl was one of the gypsy kids and I wasn’t supposed 
to go into their camp, but I did and it was fabulous! Their tents 
were so colorful. The women were cooking in huge iron caldrons 
and doing the laundry in the river. They were wearing all their 
beautiful satins and velvets and leathers and lace — it was mag-
nificent. The men were playing their instruments and the teen girls 

were belly dancing 
to the music. What a 
rainbow of diversity! 
I went back and told 
my mom what I saw 
and of course I got in 
trouble again.

So the next day we 
ventured out to Ve-
neta. We saw the Fair 
signs so we went. My 
mom wanted to go to the vineyard next door, so that’s why we 
stumbled upon the VERY First Oregon Country Fair. And lo and 
behold, guess who we see? The little girl who had the baby kitty! 
The little girl’s family were the gypsy performers and my mom 
wasn’t so mad at me after that! So that was the BIG 50 years ago, 
and ever since then I have always loved the Fair. From the tender 
age of 8 to the wise old age of 58, the Oregon Country Fair has 
been the highlight of my summer and always brings back the vivid 
memories of the gypsy caravan rolling through Armitage State 
Park with all their wares and trinkets and music.

Mom finally sold the house in California and moved us to Ve-
neta in the 1970s. Later on when I was in my 30s, I bought a bus 
and painted it a beautiful sky blue. I pimped up that little bus and 
sold tie-dyes out of it at the Fair.  I lived in Veneta and my kids 
have experienced the Fair. I hope to bring my youngest to the 50th. 
It will be her first Oregon Country Fair experience, and I want her 
to have rainbow memories like I had. 

Thanks for reading. I love to share my stories. This was fun 
strolling down memory lane! I have-oh-so-many more stories I 
could write a book as thick as War and Peace! Peace and Love.

First Fair and Rainbow Memories
by Coree Heltzel, Fair goer
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7 pm, NW Youth Corps, Columbia Room
(Subject to approval by the Board at the January 

7, 2019, meeting.)

Board Directors present: Aaron Kenton, Cyn-
thia “Peaches” Peachey, Diane Albino, George 
Braddock (First VP), Jack Makarchek (President, 
alternate), Jon Silvermoon (alternate), Laurel 
Blaser (Second VP), Lily Harmon-Gross, Lisa 
Parker, Paxton Hoag and Spirit Leatherwood. 
Board Officers present: Laurie “Heidi” Doscher, 
Hilary Anthony, Lynda Gingerich and Kimber-
ly “Kimmo” Howard. Staff present: Crystalyn 
Autuchovich, Mary Callaghan, Shane Harvey, 
Stephanie Talbott, and 35 members and guests. 
Sam Rutledge facilitated the meeting. Absent: 
Board Director Justin Honea (alternate Jon S. to 
vote in his stead).

This Board of Directors meeting is being vid-
eotaped and will be available to the Fair family 
on the OCF YouTube channel for those wanting 
to watch the proceedings here tonight. To get 
links for this and all Board meetings, go to the 
Board section of oregoncountryfair.net and click 
on “Sign up to receive videos of monthly Board 
meetings.” Please note, Board meetings held at 
the OCF site are not live-streamed due to inter-
mittent access to the internet.

New Business
Coordinator Resource Groups — Spirit

Re-designate task force as a committee to 
examine Election, Membership and Bylaws Pro-
cedures - Jon

Fiftieth anniversary budget adjustment of 
$4,000 —Jon

Appoint Sue Theolass to the Bill Wooten En-
dowment Fund Committee —Lisa

Donations / Secretary Report
$1,000 —Skipping Stones
$1,500 — S.M.A.R.T. Lane County
$1,000 — Eugene Science Center
$1,000 — Downtown Languages
$1,000 — Eugene Peace Choir 
Donation requests of $5,500 approved.

Announcements
Sue was selling beeswax candles and catnip 

toys for the Culture Jam scholarship fund.
Sue said Holiday Market is in full swing 

at the Lane Events Center. For more info visit 
www.holidaymarket.org.

Sue is selling raffle tickets for the Kareng 
Fund, whose mission is to help low-income arti-
sans in Oregon experiencing a career threatening 
crisis or event. The raffle is December 24, 2018.

Hilary said Jain Elliott was not at the meeting 
due to welcoming a second grandchild!

Jon P. said a memorial for Chez Ray Sewell 
will be held on December 16, 2018, at 4:20 pm 
at the McDonald Theatre, 1010 Willamette St., 
Eugene.

Staff Reports
Crystalyn: Thanked everyone for their pa-

tience after the Thanksgiving holiday in catching 
up with emails.

We had a good meeting with Lane County 
Sheriff’s Office debriefing the 2018 event. Their 

primary concerns are not us but some neigh-
boring campgrounds. LSCO said our event is 
doing a good job, and we are grateful for their 
partnership.

Met with Entertainment coordinators and 
talked a lot about loading in and out and back 
lot; the changes we made this year to distribute 
resources evenly were successful and will grow 
farther in 2019. We instituted a no parking fee for 
day-only entertainers. Since we don’t pay our 
entertainers much, they appreciate this.

We have been meeting often with our social 
media and advertising teams planning for the 
50th anniversary and our 2019 event. The 50th 
logo can be found on our website oregoncoun-
tryfair.org, and thank you James Bateman for 
creating it.

We also met with TicketsWest and are ad-
dressing internet connectivity issues that caused 
down time at the 2018 event. We have a large 
IT crew and are doing our best to get reliable 
internet. We discussed the long will-call lines in 
hot weather for tickets, and the option for some 
to get their three-day wristbands in advance on 
Thursday at Valley River Center and possibly in 
Portland the weekend prior to the event. We are 
also working with the TicketsWest marketing 
team for online opportunities and are glad to get 
their professional help.

Staff evaluations were progressing with only 
two to complete.

A recent meeting with the City of Veneta went 
well. We have a strong partnership, and they are 
interested in helping us for the 50th. We plan to 
work with them next year to offer a drop-off box 
at the Fair office for collecting children’s toys, 
games and books. 

We recently met with Fire Show folks and 
there will be a slight change to the location of 
the stage in Miss Piggy’s next year.

Information on the Fair’s Special Use Permit 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS’  
MEETING 

DECEMBER 3, 2018

Fair Thee Well: Chez Ray Sewell

Hundreds of friends and family gathered to celebrate the life of longtime 
Fair icon Chez Ray Sewell at 4:20 p.m. December 16 at the McDonald The-
atre. Chez Ray, who founded the Gritz La Ritz booth at the Oregon Country 
Fair in 1972, left this plane on Monday, Dec. 3, 2018, just seven weeks after 
presiding over his “Live Wake” at the WOW Hall.  Look for a full-length 
Fair Thee Well honoring Chez Ray’s remarkable life in January’s issue of 
Fair Family News.
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and Nonconforming Use Permit can be found at 
oregoncountryfair.net.

Shane: Expressed gratitude to Staff and Board 
for a relaxing Thanksgiving week vacation. He 
said it was peaceful to turn off the phone and 
computer. 

Onsite the grass is coming back and depend-
ing on winter weather, we hope to have green 
grass in the spring. We’ve been winterizing 
equipment, cleaning out water lines, and clean-
ing roof and gutters.

Shane, Crystalyn and Stephanie will be meet-
ing with LTD to review the 2019 contract and 
processes. They also met with Lamar Advertis-
ing about wrapping some buses with some work 
from our sign painters.

We are still working with ODOT on the Far 
Side road and changing the point of entry from 
the middle of Territorial Road closer to Suttle 
Road. ODOT is giving road control to Lane 
County but will be a two-year process.

Shane has met with Recycling Crew about our 
current compost system and having it on the new 
property.

Staff and operations have been working on 
budgets for the coming year.

KOCF had a float at the Veneta Light Parade, 
which also represented OCF.

Stephanie: In regard to OCF having a float in 
the Veneta Light Parade, she encouraged those 
interested to volunteer to take on the float project 
next year. Laurel said she may have an old farm 
truck that could be used.

She expressed that Staff has been very busy 
with a month full of meetings including week-
ends. In working with Breathing Media on our 
promotional video, this year we will be doing 
extra clips highlighting Fair food, Elders and 
others that will roll out on social media channels.

We are deep in the budget season which is 
taking much of our time and resources.

A Coordinator Resource Group meeting was 
held December 9, 2018, to start brainstorming 
ideas for a coordinator council and developing 
coordinator processes and policies.

Entertainment applications are still up on the 
oregoncountryfair.org site, under 2019 Applica-
tions. Click on the link in the Entertainment sec-
tion, then click on the specific venue name for 
further application details.

The Jill Heiman Vision Fund committee is 
working on their goal of $50,000 for the 50th An-
niversary. There is a reader board at Jill’s Cross-
ing, and we want to make it a more established 
space and have staff for the event.

We’ve been helping Archives relocate some 
things from the basement to an upstairs office 
due to the space constraints.

Late Night Trips discussions are underway for 
next year’s event, but there are concerns about 
lack of ridership this past year. We need more 
participation to sustain it.

Mary: The Bill Wooten Endowment Fund re-
quests for proposals has been posted and those 
applications are due January 18, 2019. The guide-
lines and application are available online at or-
egoncountryfair.org, and the application can be 
emailed to endowment@oregoncountryfair.org.

If you have received a reimbursement check 
and not yet cashed it, please note the last day 
those checks can be cashed is December 31, 2018.

The Fair Office will be closed December 21, 
2018, through January 1, 2019.

Mary wished everyone a wonderful winter 
season!

Committee Reports
LUMP/Paxton: Brian Yorgev, Senior Research-

er at OSU, gave us a lot of information about the 
potential of Outer Limits as a working vineyard. 
We discussed what we need to do to keep our 
SUP for that property. Paxton will organize a 
Board workshop sometime this winter.

We discussed possibilities for a gray water 
project and agreed to submit a capital project pro-
posal to fund a preliminary engineering study. 
It was evident from past expenses to haul away 
gray water and import road water that we could 

save money by reusing our gray water. The next 
LUMP meeting is January 15, 2019.

Path Planning/Paxton: Dust control was a 
primary topic at the last meeting. George came 
as a guest and an overview of mitigation tactics 
were discussed in detail, including various wa-
tering methods and the use of calcium chloride 
as well as lignin.

The opening of Windgate Road for specific use 
may be effective in the reduction of dust through 
Chela Mela and a plan to create special passes for 
this use is being discussed.

Path Planning Committee recommends the 
Board approve conducting a gray water recycling 
study as recommended by LUMP.

The next Path Planning meeting was sched-
uled for December 16, 2018. A subcommittee 
roundup worked to fine tune discussions toward 
host areas for art demonstrations for the anniver-
sary event, memorial location placements, smok-
ing mitigation and the continued dust abatement 
strategy.

The January Path Planning meeting is Jan. 
20, 2019, at the Fair Office in town from noon to 
3 pm.

Jon S. wondered if approval of a gray water 
study should be added to new business. Paxton 
said the LUMP recommendations have not been 
made yet but hope to have something by spring.

Personnel Policy/Jon S.: Staff evaluations are 
being done and working toward completion.

As directed by the Board, the committee is 
working to split the Personnel Policies and Pro-
cedures Manual into policies vs. procedures and 
will be presenting the information to the Board 
next month.

Executive Director Search Committee/Jon S.: 
We are looking to secure the services of a consul-
tant for the process and hoping something will 
be brought to the Board by April.

KOCF/Dean: KOCF provided live coverage 
for the Veneta Light Parade. The Fair was repre-
sented on the KOCF float.

KOCF and Falcon Radio have begun coverage 
of Falcon Girls Basketball. Thanks to Stepha-
nie and Crystalyn for encouraging coverage of 
a girls’ team, since we have covered the boy’s 
football.

We are getting good underwriting with sup-
port of Café Mam in Eugene, Key Bank in Veneta, 
The Restore, and The Cascade Heath Center.

On a side note station underwriting continues 
to do well. We recently picked up an account in 
Chico, giving the station supporters in Junction 
City, Veneta, Eugene, Salt Lake City and Chico, 
plus we get regular donations from a friend in 
Italy who loves Jumpin’ In and Out of the Blues.

Diversity Task Force/Diane: We reached out 
to Entertainment Coordinators for feedback on 
diversity in our acts. We want to do a survey at 
the 50th event for Fair family, and can also survey 
crews prior to the event.

The DTF wants to have two learning opportu-
nities and are in the planning stages.

The DTF is looking for new members. The 
next committee meeting date was to be deter-
mined.

Member Input
Joe M. of Community Village presented an 

idea for an assistive listening option for hearing 
impaired. Hearing loops involve copper wire 
with an audio amplifier placed in a specific area 
allowing an electromagnetic field to connect to 
some types of hearing devices. Joe thinks this 
topic belongs under diversity and is a 4A is-
sue. He would love to get some hearing loops at 
venues such as Spoken Word stages, the Dragon 
area, and informational booths.

Palmer, as part of the Office Relocation Task 
Force, hopes the Board has reviewed the report 
provided to them and that it is at the forefront of 
their minds.

He hopes the Staff gets a holiday bonus. He 
said we have a great crew, have saved money by 
not having a General Manager, and that staff has 
really stepped forward in extra responsibilities. 
Crystalyn and Hilary confirmed it had already 

been budgeted.
Michael James Long read a statement from Jon 

Steinhart expressing Jon’s disappointment in the 
comments made by three board members at the 
last meeting about Jon’s election-related email to 
his crew. Jon said the critical comments were un-
substantiated and that he did nothing improper.

Coyote gave thanks to serve on Executive 
Director Search Committee and appreciates the 
trust in him. Part of his master’s degree relates 
to institutional change, and he agrees with the 
Nonprofit Association of Oregon consultant that 
how we are within a structure is equally or more 
important that the structure itself. How we treat 
each other and how we are as human beings, no 
matter what structure we follow, that is the ener-
gy and juice that makes the structure functional.

Coyote reminded us of another NAO recom-
mendation that includes deep work of the heart. 
He thinks it was good insight by the consultant, 
Mary Miller, and wants it to be seriously consid-
ered and not forgotten.

Mambo said he closely follows the minutes 
and meeting videos and wanted to address some 
things said at recent meetings. Regarding the 
bylaws process, Mambo said Jon (Silvermoon) 
inferred that Mambo said he was underhanded, 
as opposed to not following accepted practices 
of the Bylaws Committee. He said he wanted to 
clarify his letter was speaking to the latter.

Mambo said the emails sent out by election 
candidates reached about 60 people, but when 
Jon (Silvermoon) forwarded the emails they went 
to more people, continuing a false narrative. 
Mambo thinks that was incredibly damaging, 
didn’t like the wording by the Board Director as 
coming from a position of authority, didn’t like 
the references to corrupt influence on the elec-
tion, or abuse of power. Words are powerful, but 
where are the facts?

Mambo said a coordinator list was not used 
when the election candidate email went out. He 
said the Bylaws’ reference to membership lists 
was archaic, and while postal mail is slow and 
involves cost, any voting member can contact 
the secretary to send out information. His big-
gest concern is false narratives, where good peo-
ple are given bad information and repeating it. 
Mambo said there was nothing personal against 
a Board member, he just wants true and accurate 
information. Information is powerful, but so is 
misinformation.

[Note, a correction to Mambo’s statement about 
contacting the secretary to send out information to 
membership, as stated in the OCF Bylaws Article VI. 
Membership Meetings, 6. Membership Lists.

Members who desire to send written communica-
tions to other members concerning any special or 
annual membership meeting, may request the Fair to 
send such communication to all members entitled to 
vote at the meeting. The request shall be in writing 
and shall be delivered to the principal offices of the Fair 
not earlier than two business days after the first notice 
of the meeting, and not less than, five business days 
before the scheduled date of the meeting. The request 
must be accompanied by payment, in cash or certified 
check, of the anticipated costs of mailing the com-
munication, as determined by the General Manager 
of the Fair. Costs may include postage, copying costs, 
envelopes and the actual anticipated cost of staff time 
to mail the notice.]

Brad expressed disappointment that Fair 
members who did not like the NAO recom-
mendations from Mary Miller had contacted 
the Executive Director of NAO directly to make 
complaints about her and the process. Any dis-
agreement should have been communicated to 
her directly and should not have been a reflection 
of her job performance. Mary Miller worked very 
hard for us for months, and it was offensive that 
people chose to voice their personal opinions 
about her to her employer. Brad said we can do 
better, and learn how to disagree with each other.

LT said from time to time irony is overwhelm-
ing, citing the discussions of false accusations 
and working on how we are treating each other. 
Relations with each other has been rough the 
past couple months, and no one deserves to be 
personally attacked. We owe it to each other to 
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respect individual characteristics and trust inten-
tions, but it’s vital that we check one another’s 
thought processes and be willing to evaluate the 
quality of the reasoning we engage in.

LT said reasoning is his special art and what 
he enjoys doing, and thinks there have been some 
dreadful excuses for reasoning upon reflection 
of recent election events and recall attempt. He 
wants to encourage those who engage in poor 
reasoning to develop the skill or find guidance 
and help from others. He urges us to engage ac-
tively and respectively in our discourse but with 
clarity and insight.

Somerfield loves what many members have 
said on topics of diversity and equality, includ-
ing Coyote’s guidance and keeping it close to 
our heart, and but wanted to address our power 
structures, those dynamics, and leading by ex-
ample. He feels anyone with challenging words, 
thoughts or ideas or asking for explanations is 
treated like an outsider or that they are attacking 
someone else.

He said without a voice, that is when a group 
may take action on their own so they feel like 
they are heard, and it is their right to speak out. 
While being mindful of respect, he hopes those 
in power positions will lead by example, work 
toward mending relationships, and that all our 
hearts prevails.

Treasurers’ Report and Budget Items
Lynda said we in the middle of the budget 

season and a little bit behind schedule, reviewing 
staff budgets and crew-specific budget adjust-
ment requests.

Hilary said our annual reporting requirements 
for 2017 are completed and the Fair Office has 
received copies of the financial review. She and 
Crystalyn are working with the Fair CPA for 
earlier scheduling of informational deadlines, 
and cost comparison of an audit versus a review.

Hilary is working with Mary (Office Staff) on 
the bookkeeping practices and creating a manual, 
and is also working on a Financial Policy per a 
NAO recommendation. There are discussions of 
the timing of endowment funds and scheduling 
of our earnings, as we earned more than we gave 
out in grants so will recommend keeping the 
balance in an account and adjust grants amounts 
instead of a predetermined amount.

Hilary clarified holiday bonuses for staff has 
been included in the budget for years, and cur-
rently $750 per employee is allocated.

Crystalyn said Staff needs to renew their 
health insurance and recommends staying with 
the existing health plan, noting the plan carrier 
will have a new dental provider. She asked for 
approval of $79,500, which includes eligibility 
for employee plus spouse in June, and employee 
plus spouse in July.

Jon moved and Paxton seconded to approve 
$79,500 for 2019 OCF Staff health insurance.

MEMBERS: Ann said the plan we provide for 
our employees is excellent.

BOARD: Jon S. clarified the Fair uses a ben-
efits consultant and they take a census of staff 
and shops for plans for us. We looked at nine pos-
sibilities and chose what made sense. The cost of 
health insurance went up 6.6 percent, which is a 
moderate increase. We did examine alternatives.

Spirit was thrilled to support the motion stat-
ing the importance and priority of insurance 
coverage.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Old Business
Jon S. tabled his discussion of Board processes.

Board voted to approve the November 5, 
2018, meeting minutes.

MEMBERS: With regards to the motion about 
accepting the election results, Mambo said it 
should read that Ann abstained instead of re-
cused herself. Brad said it would need to be de-
cided if recuse meant the person had to leave 
the room. Michael S. asked what the difference 

in meanings was.
BOARD: Lily confirmed Ann had recused. 

Spirit appreciated the attention to detail, but 
agreed Ann recused. Jon S. said abstaining is 
a vote, and recusal is removing yourself from 
voting. The recording secretary confirmed Ann 
recused.

Motion passed: 9-0-1; Spirit abstained.

Laurel moved and Lily seconded to appoint 
Philip Ross and Erin Pedigrew as Co-Coordina-
tors for Cart Crew.

STAFF: Stephanie clarified Cart Central Crew.
BOARD: Laurel said David Labore wrote a 

nice letter about Philip and Erin and said they 
are fully supported by the other coordinators and 
their Back-Up Manager. Lily said she is sad to see 
David stepping down, but knows Philip and Erin 
have some great ideas for new processes and Da-
vid will continue to assist during the transition.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Paxton moved and Peaches seconded to ap-
point Amy Hardy as Sanitation Coordinator.

MEMBERS: LT said he is staying on to help, 
but will be stepping down after 35 years as the 
coordinator. He joked it was a blessing to do 
something with no suspicion of abuse of power. 
Amy and her husband, Shawn, have been on 
Sanitation Crew for about 18 years, and together 
have been taking on the coordinator responsibili-
ties the past couple years and the crew is solidly 
behind them. They came from Cave Junction to 
be at the meeting.

STAFF: Stephanie reminded any new coordi-
nator appointments need to provide their con-
tact information to the Fair Staff. Crystalyn gave 
thanks to LT for all of his years of service and is 
glad he will be helping with the transition.

BOARD: Hilary said it’s been fun to acknowl-
edge the Fair Sanitation Coordinator is also a 
graduate of Harvard Law School. Diane thanked 
him for his years of thankless tasks. Paxton com-
mended LT for his many years and also thanked 
Amy for stepping up. Spirit appreciated Amy’s 
letter of intent and willingness, and also thanked 
LT for being a coordinator for so long. Jack want-
ed LT to know that Jack and his family love him.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Laurel moved and Spirit seconded to appoint 
Laura Lunn to the Elections Committee.

BOARD: Heidi said Laura helped at the elec-
tions annual meeting and joked it is nice to have 
someone younger on the committee. With antici-
pation of more work for the Elections Committee 
in the coming year, Spirit thanked Laura for tak-
ing on the extra job in addition to her other crew.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and Paxton seconded to appoint 
Sue Theolass as Craft Committee Member.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Paxton moved and Aaron seconded to ap-
point Kara Smith and Lisa Shanahan as Co-
Coordinators for Ambiance Entertainment.

MEMBERS: Palmer said it’s a real changing 
of the guard, and the transitions and changes 
are good.

STAFF: Stephanie said Kara and Lisa have 
been attending the coordinator meetings and 
already active in their roles. Ruth Pomplin is 
retiring to another position and has stated they 
have full crew support.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and Lisa seconded to approve 
$1,000 for WOW Hall (the Community Center 
for the Performing Arts) membership.

MEMBERS: Jon P. encouraged an increase in 
the amount to $2,000 citing increased community 
activities and their support of OCF. Bennett said 
bands that come to the WOW Hall are impressed 
by the community support and that many people 
actively volunteer for both organizations. Bob 
from the WOW Hall said they are thankful for 
whatever amount the support is renewed for, and 

said OCF is recognized as a major supporter in 
entrance recognition displays and back page of 
the monthly newsletter.

Somerfield said the WOW Hall is a nonprofit 
hosting events for the whole community. The 
more we can think of it as our own and engage 
people to volunteer there the better because it’s 
a good presence in our struggling downtown 
community.

STAFF: Stephanie said typically the Office 
Staff will submit a check for the same amount 
each year, and noted a letter from the WOW 
Hall was received asking for consideration of a 
larger contribution amount. The WOW Hall is 
dedicated to arts in our community and the Fair 
has had a close relationship with them over the 
years. Stephanie suggested the change line item 
as an option.

Aaron moved and Spirit seconded to amend 
the motion and approve $3,000 for WOW Hall 
membership.

BOARD: Jon S. did not accept the amendment 
and said he would be OK with $1,500. He also 
said they can look into what we budget next year 
but had concerns about our current budget. Jon 
S. recently served on the WOW Hall Board and 
supports them, but thinks if OCF gives more 
money, he’d want to direct the funds to specific 
purposes such as community outreach so that it 
is more than just a concert hall. He said a venue 
for music is important, but for substantial more 
money is willing to work with the WOW Hall 
for support with continued efforts to diversify 
and emphasize it as a Community Center for the 
Performing Arts.

Jack reminded we are in a budget process and 
suggested a decision to change the amount can 
be done within those processes.

Paxton would prefer a lesser amount of $2,000 
and offered a friendly amendment.

Aaron withdrew the motion to amend.

Jon moved and Lisa seconded to approve 
$2,000 for WOW Hall (the Community Center 
for the Performing Arts) membership.

BOARD: Diane said she wanted clarification 
on the budget showing $1,300 for memberships 
and what that amount represented. Staff said 
some of the other memberships are NAO and 
City Club, and offered to provide a list to the 
Board. Jack said it is still a Board budget issue 
and thinks it’s appropriate to increase the budget.

Jon S. still wants a process by which we know 
what memberships will be approved when the 
budget is determined in January, and getting a 
transaction report quarterly so the Board can see 
when things are being paid out of a line item. 
Paxton suggested another friendly amendment 
to add $2,000 to the membership line item. Jon S. 
said he would agree if it would move the motion.

Jon moved and Lisa seconded to add $2,000 
to the 2018 membership line item and approve 
$2,000 for the WOW Hall.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and George seconded Motion 
No. 1 concerning review of bylaws and election 
procedures.

Motion No. 1: The BoD requests the Elections 
and Bylaws Committees to meet to review proce-
dures and bylaws provisions relating to member-
ship and elections and to prepare bylaws, policy, 
and procedural recommendations for the Board’s 
consideration. In addition to incorporating con-
sideration of the advisory measures passed by 
the membership in October, the review should 
also include consideration of the following:

1. The advisory measures recently approved 
by the membership.

2. Identification of issues pertaining to the 
bylaws and Oregon law that arose in relation to 
the recent recall measure.

3. Deadlines for Board candidate statements 
and for having a candidate’s name placed on the 
ballot and whether these should be specified in 
the bylaws.

4. A review of the procedures by which the 
membership may advance measures for consid-
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eration including the number of signatures re-
quired, whether that number should be the same 
or different for advisory measures and recall 
measures, and whether the deadline for submit-
tal of measures should be the same or different 
than the deadline for candidates and/or candi-
date statements.

5. Means by which one can register as a mem-
ber and by which continuing eligibility for mem-
bership is assessed.

6. Any other matters that arise during the re-
view that the Elections and Bylaws Committees 
deem appropriate and relevant.

MEMBERS: Michael S. said he found the mo-
tions difficult to understand and confusing with 
so many parts, and wanted to clarify if it was 
new or old business. He stated issues should be 
made aware to membership and exposed to them 
before it’s voted on.

Jon P. said having such an expansive motion 
without being publicized seems inappropriate, 
and would like to see the Board change their 
practices around motions. He would like the in-
formation published in advance on the .net site 
or Fair Family News, especially with a motion 
with so many parts and qualifications.

Heidi (Membership Secretary) said the motion 
is meant to have a task force or committee look at 
these questions, but no decisions are being made. 
These are topics near and dear to her heart and 
need to be talked about. This group would bring 
committee and membership ideas forth and then 
there would be a motion for change.

As a member of the Bylaws Committee, Palm-
er said he appreciates Jon specificity and that 
these motions are going to the Bylaws and Elec-
tions Committees with more advance notice than 
usual. Tom echoed what Palmer said.

Dean said the formation of a task force, a pro-
cess that makes our business most transparent, 
is one of our better methods of doing business. 
Brad said giving direction to a task force is essen-
tial. Somerfield wanted clarification on how the 
task form would form and how member input 
would be included.

BOARD: Hilary agreed with Heidi and Jon S., 
and reiterated the motion is to study the ballot 
measures and this will bring it to conversation.

Jon S. said the Bylaws and Elections Commit-
tees would be working together to address these 
motions but was not yet sure of the timeline 
for reporting. He hopes changes to the bylaws 
would happen before next year’s elections, and 
to address those difficult questions about what 
our bylaws state and what is Oregon law. He 
expects whatever processes are used that there 
be ways for membership input.

Jon stressed that next fall will be here before 
we know it. We need to do the work now before 
we get busy with the event. He hopes the motion 
is passed because we are not adopting policy, 
just asking to review. He did not want to have 
the advisory measures considered by themselves 
because when you change one thing in a system, 
it has consequences for other things in the sys-
tem. He said we want to seriously consider the 
two advisory measures and that they need to be 
considered in the context of the entire way we do 
elections, so that unanticipated consequences can 
be anticipated.

Paxton said it has been done in the past, where 
Bylaws and Elections have worked together as a 
group and will be taking into consideration the 
advisory motions that were passed. We are listen-
ing and trying to do something about it.

Peaches said it is important work should start 
sooner than later, and forming a separate task 
force takes time. However, she would like to 
have language added addressing a mechanism 
for membership involvement and reporting of 
committee minutes.

Lily asked if a date should be set for the Bylaw 
and Elections committees to report back to the 
Board, and said she agreed with Peaches in need-
ing to increase member involvement. Lisa favors 
the motion and said it is essential to the health 
of every organization to periodically examine its 

processes. She said a comprehensive assessment 
is going to take time and should do it soon rather 
than later.

Spirit was conflicted having a short time to 
review the motions and feels there is some redun-
dancy. She asked to have language added about 
membership input. Aaron also wants an item 
added to the first motion that the committees 
would be tasked to work sessions with member-
ship. Aaron suggested a friendly amendment to 
the motion.

Jon proposed other language to address 
the concerns about membership and George 
agreed. The following was added to the first 
motion: “The review should include means for 
member input and consideration of the follow-
ing”. Jon said the committees can decide what 
the process will be for member input.

MEMBERS: Dean said neither committee had 
accessible information on the .net site.

STAFF: Crystalyn said those committees don’t 
have current meetings scheduled, but when they 
are planned, they can be posted on the .net site.

BOARD: George said this brings up a larger 
question about how committees are organized 
and how they report meeting information. Some 
committees have good processes and if more did 
so. then maybe membership would have more 
access to those details. He said is it important to 
move the motion forward, and knows refining of 
the larger process will take time.

Spirit was thankful for the consideration of 
member input, and will support the amended 
motion because of the time needed. Aaron reit-
erated that committees should be directed to in-
clude input from members, stating many people 
have felt disenfranchised for a long time. She 
appreciates Jon’s willingness to amend the mo-
tion, and said more is needed to inform members 
beyond meeting minutes.

Heidi said these are big questions and there 
are no easy answers. The Elections Committee 
has discussed that we need more input, but she 
worries it could get to be too much. Paxton said 
as a general practice, most committee meetings 
are open to members.

Motion No. 1 passed: 10-0.

Jon moved and Lisa seconded Motion No. 
2 concerning review of bylaws and election 
procedures.

Motion Number 2: The BOD requests the 
Elections and Bylaws Committees and Get Out 
the Vote to:

1. Develop draft best practices for OCF elec-
tions that can support all candidates being able 
to reach all interested voting members.

2. Consider ways to support more robust dis-
cussion of qualifications, positions, and ideas.

3. Set guidance on how to create processes that 
seem fair to all and minimize potential conflicts 
of interest and coercive situations.

4. Consider what type of committee support 
is needed to implement resulting recommenda-
tions.

Jon asked to table discussion on Motion No. 
2 until the next Board meeting.

President’s Peace
Jack reflected on listening to Lawrence and 

Coyote, and said our strength has always been 
about what we contribute not only to Fair but 
to our community and the world. A new year is 
coming and it’s that time of year to think about 
reason and heart, and think of our impact. Jack 
knows he contributes for the impact on the world. 
It seems like we are looking in right now and that 
is probably good for us, but a new year is com-
ing and we need to straighten out our heart and 
our reasoning of why we are doing this. Happy 
New Year!

Draft Agenda for January 7, 2019, Board 
Meeting, 

7 pm at NW Youth Corps, Columbia Room:

Approve December 3, 2018, meeting minutes
Appoint Sue Theolass to the Bill Wooten En-

dowment Fund Committee —Lisa
Fiftieth anniversary budget adjustment of 

$4,000 —Jon
Continue discussion of Motion No. 2 concern-

ing review of bylaws and election procedures 
—Jon

Re-designate task force as a committee to ex-
amine Election, Membership and Bylaws Proce-
dures —Jon

Coordinator Resource Groups —Spirit

Spirit provided the following regarding Coordina-
tor Resource Groups (CRG). 

It is my intention to ensure the formation of 
ONE initial CRG, prior to January 31, 2019. As a 
starting point, navigating this transition should 
be a collaborative effort between the Coordina-
tors, the Board and Management — I so will be 
presenting the following motions:

Motion No. 1 (refines the development and 
formation of an initial CRG):

The Board requests an initial CRG of no more 
than 10 Coordinators to be formed and con-
firmed with the Board no later than January 15, 
2019. Ideally this group would be comprised 
of wide-ranging representation, which prefer-
ably includes Coordinators from pre- and post-
Fair, during Fair, and emergency response crews. 
The Board recommends the CRG to operate as a 
functioning council with the group determining 
a chair, scribe, meeting dates, and work plan. 
Flexibility: Coordinators can determine if others 
without the Coordinator title, but with experi-
ence, may serve on the CRG.

Motion No. 2 (intends to develop and refine 
policy):

In effort for a collaborative process in shaping 
policy regarding Coordinators, the Board directs 
the initial CRG to garner input from fellow Coor-
dinators and work with the Management team, 
or members thereof, to achieve the following 
goals and report back to the Board, prior to a 
transfer of appointment and dismissal authority 
of Coordinators from the Board to Operations:

Define the basic roles, responsibilities, and 
scope of authority of Coordinators.

Explore and refine the Coordinator appoint-
ment and dismissal protocol as noted in number 
10 of the NAO Consultant’s recommendations.

Identify issues and explore solutions/process-
es for addressing both the known and unknown 
issues. As an example, a process could poten-
tially include the following: 1) verbal notice, 2) 
written notice with agreement/boundaries, 3) 
probation period, 4) suspension pending review, 
and 5) dismissal.

Determine the primary purposes of the 
CRG(s), after meeting the above directives, and 
evaluate if more than one group is preferred 
and/or needed. The NAO recommendations re-
garding primary purposes of CRGs should serve 
as a resource and be given due consideration.

To allow time for member input, the recom-
mendations for new policy from the CRG and 
Management will be made public by the April 1, 
2019, Board meeting. Policy for 1, 2, and 3 will be 
voted on at the May 6, 2019, meeting.

There will be a review of these policies at the 
May 4, 2020, Board meeting, with a request for 
recommendation by the CRG and Management 
team to either maintain or amend, which will 
give enough time for the Executive Director and 
stakeholders to weigh in as well.

These motions may be amended at the Janu-
ary 7, 2019, based on input from the Board, Man-
agement and Membership.


